

## Statelessness – the Root Cause of the Rohingya Crisis – Needs to Be Addressed

Md Mahbubur Rahman

## **Executive Summary**

ohingyas, who make up the world's largest stateless population of more than 3.5 million, are an ethnoreligious minority group originating in Myanmar. Although the ancestors of the Rohingyas and their ancestors have been living in northern Rakhine state since the 8th century, Myanmar does not recognize their citizenship rights. Government-sponsored discrimination, detention, abuse, violence, and torture have been unleashed against them.

In Myanmar, Rohingyas do not seem to have the right to have rights. The country's military government enacted the apartheid-like Citizenship Act in 1982, which made the Rohingyas stateless. They fled persecutions to various countries, including neighboring Bangladesh, India, Pakistan, Thailand, Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, Malaysia, Indonesia, and Australia. After the recent genocide of August 2017, only 600,000 out of the total Rohingya population is left in Myanmar. The rest are dispersed around the world as stateless people. Currently, the highest number of Rohingyas – more than 1.6 million – live in Bangladesh. Among them about 1 million are sheltering in the 33 camps of Cox's Bazar, the South-Eastern district of the country, and thousands live in Bhashan Char, an island in the Bay of Bengal.



In the refuge countries including Bangladesh, Rohingyas are denied basic rights and protection because of their statelessness. Intense and continued diplomatic efforts from international organizations – such as the United Nations, European Union, Organization of Islamic Cooperation (OIC), and the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) – and regional powers, including China and India, are essential for solving the decades-long Rohingya crisis. A crucial point in resolving the crisis should have been to ensure an end to the Rohingyas' stateless identity.

### Introduction

Myanmar (formerly known as Burma) is a South Asian country surrounded by Thailand, Laos, China, India, and Bangladesh.<sup>1</sup> Its population includes various ethnic communities, such as the Karen, Shan, Mon, Chin, Kachin, Rakhine, and Karenni people. The country's Constitution divides Myanmar into seven ethnic states<sup>2</sup> and recognizes 135 distinct ethnic groups.<sup>3</sup> However, the Rohingyas have not been included in this list. Consequently, they have been stripped of their citizenship rights, despite living in the Rakhine state for centuries, and have been rendered stateless<sup>4</sup>. The latest census, in 2014, which reported that Myanmar had a population of more than 51.4 million, excluded the Rohingyas.<sup>5</sup> Many believe that more than 1.1 million Rohingyas lived in Myanmar at the time of the census.<sup>6</sup> But the authorities refused to count them as "Rohingyas"; instead, they used the terms "Bengalis" or "foreigners" to label them.<sup>7</sup>

The Rakhine state of Myanmar is one of the poorest among the country's seven states.<sup>8</sup> The state was known as "Arakan" until 1989.9 The entire country changed its name from "Burma" to "Myanmar," also in 1989.10 In Rakhine state, apart from a few hundred Hindus and Christians, the vast majority of Rohingyas are Muslims, and they constitute 4% of Rakhine's population.<sup>11</sup> The Rohingyas constituted 1% of the total population of Myanmar, and 45% of the country's total Muslim population.<sup>12</sup> However, this estimate was made before 2017, when the military government perpetuated a massacre against the Rohingyas and expelled about 90% of them from the country.13 Rohingyas are Muslims, but Buddhism is the state religion of Myanmar, and almost 90% of the population practices Theravada Buddhism.<sup>14</sup> Lynn observed that

in the last 35 years the total Muslim population of Myanmar decreased to 2.3% from 3.9% (excluding Rohingyas).<sup>15</sup> This decrease can be contrasted with the Islamophobic claim of Myanmar's leaders that the Muslim population of Myanmar could be the majority.<sup>16</sup>

Following Myanmar's independence from Britain in 1948, the civilian governments recognized Rohingyas as citizens and issued them identity cards as Burmese citizens.<sup>17</sup> This recognition continued until 1962, when the military took political power and started to curtail the Rohingyas' citizenship rights.<sup>18</sup> The military junta suspended the 1947 Constitution and introduced a new one in 1974. Following this new Constitution, the military authorities disgualified many Rohingyas as Burmese citizens.<sup>19</sup> The authorities then enacted the 1982 Citizenship Act, which completely denied the Rohingyas' citizenship rights.<sup>20</sup> Since 1982, the Rohingya communities have been living in Myanmar but have been denied the "right to have rights."<sup>21</sup> Thus, the long history of discrimination, persecution, and violence against the Rohingyas began in 1962, and these stateless people are still suffering this misery.

### **Literature Review**

A stateless person may be defined as one not having a nationality from any country. In other words, no country recognizes the person as belonging to it. According to Article 1 of the 1954 Convention on Statelessness, this term means, "not considered as a national by any state under the operation of its law."22 The exact number of stateless people in the world is unknown, but the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) estimates that this figure is more than 10 million).<sup>23</sup> However, according to the UN, so far, the UNHCR has managed to count only 4.3 million people as stateless.<sup>24</sup> Of them, the Rohingyas constitute the largest group.<sup>25</sup> The total Rohingya population is more than 3.5 million, but the majority is stateless and is scattered around the world.<sup>26</sup> The highest number of stateless Rohingyas currently live in Bangladeshi camps, since their expulsion from Rakhine.<sup>27</sup> However, the Bangladeshi authorities do not recognize these Rohingyas as refugees; instead, they label these displaced people as Forcibly Displaced Myanmar Nationals, or FDMNs.<sup>28</sup>



Many critics have observed that the Rohingyas' marginalization and persecution stem from their statelessness.<sup>29</sup> Chicker, Debnath, Chatterjee, & Afzal, and Eisenman observed that the Myanmar government expeditiously stripped the Rohingyas of their nationality and forced the condition of statelessness on them.<sup>30</sup> Caster noted that without any citizenship rights, the Rohingyas were also deprived of their human rights, including education, health care, and freedom of movement in Myanmar.<sup>31</sup> The Myanmar government's "Operation Dragon King" (Naga Min) program, designed to check the Rohingyas' citizenship registration cards, prompted the first expulsion of Rohingyas in 1978.32 The next two influxes (in 1991-92 and 2012), during which a significant number of Rohingyas fled to Bangladesh, were the consequences of the 1982 Citizenship Act.<sup>33</sup> The largest human exodus in Asia since the Vietnam War occurred in August 2017, when the Rohingyas fled in droves to Bangladesh.<sup>34</sup> This incident was also the consequences of Rohingya statelessness. The Time magazine journalist Feliz Solomon termed it the "exodus of the stateless."35

The stateless Rohingya refugees do not have any identity or legal documents. This lack of documentation makes them susceptible to discrimination.<sup>36</sup> For example, confiscation of land belonging to the Rohingyas has been widespread in Rakhine since the 1990s. Until today, many members of the Myanmar armed forces have occupied Rohingya lands without compensating the owners.<sup>37</sup> When a Rohingya individual loses lands in Myanmar, he or she becomes homeless in addition to being stateless.<sup>38</sup> The Rohingyas, who do not have citizenship rights, also do not have access to education, health care, or employment, and they are unable to participate in the political process.<sup>39</sup> Kaufman and Lewa observed that more than 60% of Rohingya children between the age of 5 and 17 years have never been enrolled in any school in Myanmar.<sup>40</sup> The illiteracy rate among Rohingya children is nearly 80%, as they are excluded from accessing formal education.<sup>41</sup> So, the Rohingyas continue to flee their country in the face of this deprivation of their rights and state-sponsored persecutions and violence. However, the countries where they take shelter - for example, Bangladesh, Malaysia, Indonesia, India, and Pakistan - do not recognize the Rohingyas as refugees due to their stateless status.42

### The Stages of Rohingya Statelessness

The authorities in Myanmar accepted the Rohingyas as a separate indigenous ethnic group immediately after the country's independence in 1948. The Rohingyas then enjoyed all rights as citizens.<sup>43</sup> However, the Rohingyas' miseries ensued after the military takeover in the 1960s.<sup>44</sup> Over the years, military governments have created, pursued, and implemented various discriminatory policies to legally exclude the Rohingyas from their citizenship rights.<sup>45</sup> The Rohingya political activist Nay San Lwin noted that "Rohingya statelessness is not an accident of history, it was deliberately produced by the Myanmar military."<sup>46</sup>

### From 1948 to 1962: Civil Administration – Full Citizenship for Rohingyas

Myanmar achieved its independence following an agreement, signed on October 17, 1947, between British Prime Minister Clement Attlee and Burmese Constituent Assembly President Thakin Nu.<sup>47</sup> Article 3 of the Nu-Attlee Agreement identified Rohingvas as bona fide citizens of Myanmar.48 In independent Myanmar, individuals were not required to belong to an officially recognized race to be a citizen. Thus, the Rohingyas were considered citizens.<sup>49</sup> The first prime minister of Myanmar, U Nu, granted special area status, titled "Mayu Frontier Administration (MFA)," to northern Arakan, where the Rohingyas were dominant.<sup>50</sup> Later, the military administration was less inclined to use the term "Rohingya," but the people of MFA continued to describe themselves as such. The term "Rohingya" turned out to be an ethnic and political identity.<sup>51</sup> During the U Nu government, some Rohingya Muslims leaders served as parliament members.<sup>52</sup> One of them, Sultan Mahmud, was the health minister from 1960 to 1962 under the U Nu administration.53

### From 1962 to 2015: Junta Administration – the Rohingyas are shifted from being Citizens to refugees

General Ne Win's coup in 1962 led to increased ethnic discrimination in Myanmar. His military administration banned all political parties, including MFA, except for his own, the Burma Socialist Program Party (BSPP).<sup>54</sup> During this time, "national race," or *taingyintha*, became a preeminent political idea in Myanmar. In



1964, the junta government founded the Institute of Development of National Races to advance this idea.<sup>55</sup> In 1965, the military government scrapped the ethnic Rohingya-language broadcast programs of the Burmese Broadcasting Service.<sup>56</sup> In 1974, the military regime formulated the new Constitution for Myanmar, which recognized 135 races but excluded the Rohingyas.<sup>57</sup> Later that year, the parliament passed the Emergency Immigration Act, requiring all citizens to carry an identity card, called the National Registration Certificate (NRC).<sup>58</sup> However, the Rohingyas were declared ineligible for NRCs; instead, they were offered Foreign Registration Cards (FRCs).<sup>59</sup>

This 1974 act was the first official initiative to formally snatch the Rohingyas' citizenship status, making them foreigners in their motherland.<sup>60</sup> The Burmese authorities launched Operation "Naga Min" (Dragon King) in 1978 to register and verify the status of citizens. This operation expelled more than 250,000 Rohingyas from Myanmar, although most of them managed to return later.<sup>61</sup> The Rohingya repatriation of 1979 was followed by the new Citizenship Law in 1982 that made the Rohingyas legally stateless. This law is the central legal instrument to render Rohingyas stateless.<sup>62</sup> In 1989, color-coded Citizens Scrutiny Cards (CRCs) were introduced in Myanmar: pink cards for full citizens, blue cards for associate citizens, and green cards for naturalized citizens. The Rohingyas did not receive any cards.<sup>63</sup> In 1995, following UNHCR advocacy, the Myanmar authorities issued the whitecolored Temporary Registration Card (TRC) to the Rohingyas. This white card allowed the Rohingyas to cast their votes in the 2010 general elections and 2012 by-elections.<sup>64</sup> However, these white cards were subsequently revoked in early 2015, barring cardholders from voting or standing for parliament seats in the 2015 elections.<sup>65</sup> Thus, the Rohingyas lost their voting rights, their last human right in Myanmar, in 2015.

### From 2016 to Today: From Suu Kyi to the present Junta Administration – No change of statelessness

The landslide victory of the National League for Democracy (NLD) in the 2015 elections saw Aung San Suu Kyi, the daughter of Myanmar's father of the nation, Aung Sun, become the state counsellor of Myanmar (equivalent to a prime minister). Suu Kyi was the state counsellor and minister of foreign affairs from 2016 to 2021.<sup>66</sup> During this period, the general hope that the miseries of the minority Rohingyas would be alleviated was dashed, and the situation further deteriorated for them.<sup>67</sup> In 2016, during Suu Kyi's regime, the term "Rohingya" was banned from both public and private use.<sup>68</sup> In 2018, the Myanmar authorities allegedly prohibited Radio Free Asia from using this term.<sup>69</sup> Then the worst of all occurred in August 2017, during Suu Kyi's regime. The military unleashed systematic genocide, including widespread murder, rape, and burning of homes of Rohingyas, forcing more than 700,000 to flee Rakhine.<sup>70</sup>

The Myanmar military once again seized power on February 1, 2021, detaining Suu Kyi and other NLD government officials. Since then, nothing positive has happened with regard to the Rohingyas' statelessness status. The remaining 600,000 Rohingyas in Myanmar, including 142,000 confined to camps for internally displaced persons (IDPs), still live without any citizenship rights.<sup>71</sup> The only positive development is that the shadow National Unity Government, formed by the ousted politicians of Myanmar, has declared that it will accept the ethnicity and term "Rohingya" in a future democratic Myanmar.<sup>72</sup>

Since Myanmar's independence, the Rohingyas have been issued different types of identity cards. However, after the 1962 military coup, the Rohingya identity cards were either declared invalid or taken away from them. Each replacement card carried fewer rights and more restrictions. Here is a chronology of Rohingya statelessness and the various cards issued to them as a proof of citizenship:

- 1948: Full citizenship of Rohingyas with National Registration Certificates (NRCs).
- 1962: Since November 5, 1962, no NRCs were issued to Rohingyas.
- **1974:** Foreign Registration Cards (FRCs) were given designating Rohingyas as non-nationals under the Emergency Immigration Act.
- 1978: Verification of citizenship program expelled more than 250,000 Rohingyas
- **1982:** Rohingyas became stateless with the enactment of the Citizenship Act. Three



categories of citizens – full citizens, associate citizens, and naturalized citizens were introduced, based on 135 recognized races.

- 1989: Color-coded Citizenship Scrutiny Cards (CSC) – pink, blue, and green, respectively
  – were given. Only a few Rohingyas have been issued a CSC.
- 1995: Temporary Registration Cards (TRCs), or white cards were given to Rohingyas. White cards did not serve as a proof of citizenship, they only allowed voting rights.
- 2014: Rohingyas were excluded from the census count, as the then-Myanmar authorities proposed that they would be counted if they agreed to be labeled "Bengalis."
- **2015:** Presidential order for the invalidation of white cards.
- 2016: Of the 759,672 white cards distributed, 469,183 have been returned and exchanged for new green cards (NVC-National Verification Card).
- 2017: Most of the Rohingyas (90%) were expelled from Myanmar; they described NVCs as genocide cards
- **2017 to today:** NVCs are offered to Rohingyas that identify them as non-citizens.

Sources: Own data file compiled from multiple sources: Dulal, 2017; Hein, 2018; Minorities at Risk Project, 2004; MSF, 2022; Ullah, 2019

## **Data Collection for This Study**

The required information for this study was collected from both primary and secondary sources. The study uses both qualitative and quantitative approaches in analyzing the issue. Primary data have been collected through open-ended, in-depth interviews and Focused Group Discussions (FGDs) with Rohingya refugees, utilizing the Culture-Centered Approach (CCA). CCA is a meta theoretical framework that works through dialogue with the research participants so that the local meanings of participants' problems and probable solutions can be articulated and understood. The author conducted 41 in-depth interviews and a number of FGDs of the Rohingyas living in Bangladeshi refugee camps from December 2021 to January 2022. The author also conducted 12 in-depth interviews of the Rohingya refugees during his earlier visit to the camp in February 2020. He first visited the Rohingya refugee camps as a Bangladesh Television (BTV) reporter in July 2018 to cover the news of U.N. Secretary General Antonio Guterres's visit to the Rohingya camps. In addition, the author conducted more than 50 in-depth interviews, joined in a number of FGDs, and recorded participants' observations of the Rohingyas who have been living in New Zealand (resettled through the thirdcountry settlement process of UNHCR). He conducted these interviews in New Zealand between September 2020 and November 2021, while working as a research assistant for the Center for Culture-Centered Approach to Research and Evaluation of Massey University. In addition, the author's experiences working as a television journalist and covering the Rohingya crisis from 2017 to 2020 and his current involvement as a Rohingya researcher have been utilized in this article.

This article refers to only a small number of individual stories. However, the semi structured, in-depth interviews and observations carried out over a six-year period outlined the lived experiences of all the Rohingya refugees. As mentioned above, more than 100 in-depth interviews were conducted during two extensive field visits to Cox's Bazar camps and the author's more than three years of work with the Rohingya refugees living in the city of Palmerston North in New Zealand. In addition, oral histories of the Rohingyas were collected, and participant observations were recorded at different family gatherings, community events, and everyday activities as the author and the Rohingya refugee families interacted with each other in Palmerston North. Also, the author's work with the New Zealand Red Cross as a settlement cross-cultural worker helped him gain insights into the lived experiences of Rohingya families and their cultural and historical backgrounds.

# The Culture-Centered Approach to Refugee Studies

The culture-centered approach is an analytical framework that foregrounds the intersection of culture, structure, and agency.<sup>73</sup> In CCA, cultural contexts are the entry points for theoretical insights to describe any community-led solutions experienced by a marginalized community like the Rohingya refugee community.<sup>74</sup> CCA unlocks the definition, meaning,



and design of participation to community voices (Rohingya refugees), with the goal of building theories from below.<sup>75</sup> Those who practice CCA believe that the community is the best place to solve any problem experienced by the cultural members of a subaltern community.<sup>76</sup> Dialogue between researchers and participants appears as a tool in CCA, where the lived experiences of the participants are used to find out community-driven solutions.<sup>77</sup> CCA argues for the central role of community participation through dialogue to define any problem faced by the community – for example, the members of the Rohingya refugee community, who are "systematically erased from dominant discursive spaces of knowledge production."<sup>78</sup>

# Statelessness: The Root Cause of the Rohingya Crisis

The Rohingya crisis is a multidimensional quandary that has remained unresolved for more than 75 years, since Myanmar achieved its independence. With the denial of citizenship under the 1982 Citizenship Act, the Rohingyas were rendered stateless in their country, and they lost basic human rights, such as the right to protection. The state-sponsored discrimination and atrocities against the stateless Rohingyas have resulted in a massive wave of forced migrations to neighboring countries.

A Rohingya man (age 65) living in New Zealand, who came to this country from Malaysia under the UNHCR's third-country resettlement process, observed that statelessness was the main cause of their persecutions in Myanmar. It is worth mentioning here that, during our interview, the man continued to use the name "Burma" instead of Myanmar. When this author drew his attention to this, he responded, "My country is Burma, not Myanmar." He said the Burmese government intentionally changed Arakan's name to the state of "Rakhine." He emphatically declared that, "we are Arakanese. We do not know Rakhine or Myanmar. We are Arakanese or Burmese and, of course, Rohingya."

He continued:

We the Rohingyas are not terrorists. But the Burmese military government tried to label us as terrorists.

From 1962, we have been oppressed and persecuted. Even we could not go to another village without permission. And, from 1982, we have been totally stateless and have lost all our rights. I think before the independence of Burma in 1948 and some years after the independence, Rohingyas were in good condition. Then in 1962 when the Army took power, Rohingyas lost everything.

The Rohingya refugees are also known as "boat people" in the outside world, as they risked their lives to reach a developed country, voyaging in wooden boats).<sup>79</sup> Rohingyas used to undertake boat journeys from Myanmar to flee genocide and persecution, but now they undertake it to escape cramped and overcrowded camps in Bangladesh in search of a better life.<sup>80</sup> This author spoke with some of these Rohingya "boat people" who came to New Zealand from Malaysia under the third-country resettlement program. They said that they had been forced to leave Myanmar as the authorities denied them citizenship. One Rohingya man (age 33) who fled Myanmar through boat mentioned:

I left my country, Burma (Myanmar) in 2008 without any identity document via a boat. After 18 to 20 days of boat journey, I reached Thailand from Burma. Even some days (during the journey), we had only salty sea water to drink as there was shortage of food in the boat. After some days in Thailand, I managed to enter Malaysia. The whole boat journey was carried out with the help of a "Dalal" (broker). I had to pay him a lot of money.

This man explained his decision to leave the country in the following way:

I had taken the decision to leave my country as I was unable to study or find a job. My siblings are younger than me, but I could not help them. Sometimes even we could not manage our food. In 2008, I was 20 years old. At that time, there was no opportunity in my country to educate ourselves, no opportunity to work. As stateless Muslims, we could not even move freely. The "Maugh" people [Rakhine Buddhists], who lived in my village as neighbors, always insulted us, disturbed us, and even persecuted us. Seeing all this, I had decided to leave my motherland.



A Rohingya female interviewee (age 58) at a refugee camp in Cox's Bazar, Bangladesh, who fled in August 2017, insisted that they were Rohingyas and loved to be identified as Rohingyas. During the interview, she asked this author to call her a Rohingya as it was her ethnicity and identity. When the elderly lady mentioned the loss of lives of many Rohingyas and their properties, she could not hold back her tears. The interviewee observed:

We are Rohingyas. You should also call us Rohingya. We want to live as Rohingya, we want to go back to our country [Myanmar]. We want to move and walk freely in our country. We have the same rights as the Maugh people [Rakhine Buddhists] are currently enjoying; we want back those rights in Myanmar. We lost everything as we are stateless. In 2017, my sister's daughter and her husband were killed by the Burmese military. We want back our citizenship rights and live in our ancestor's land peacefully.

### Rohingya Statelessness Needs to be Addressed

This study argues that although there are many causal factors pertinent to the Rohingya crisis - such as Islamophobia, racism, economic interests, and power dynamics - statelessness is the root cause of all the problems. Resolving the statelessness or Rohingva nationality issue can fix most of other issues. The "stateless" Rohingyas cannot protest misdeeds perpetuated against them or seek redress in the justice system. This author's experience of working on the Rohingya issue for more than six years has made him aware that the legal recognition of Rohingyas as Myanmar citizens would resolve the crisis once and for all. This recognition will enable them to enjoy all the social, political, and civil rights of other citizens. Interviewees for this study also categorically mentioned that the statelessness crisis should be resolved first.

When Rohingyas fled persecution in 1978 and 1991, the UNHCR facilitated their repatriation to Myanmar without addressing the root cause of their forced migration, which was their identity of statelessness. Consequently, persecutions against the Rohingyas have been continuing unabated until today. During the interviews at one of the Cox's Bazar refugee camps, the author encountered a Rohingya man (age 62) who had fled Myanmar three times. The Rohingya man mentioned that in 1978, when the Myanmar military started to scrutinize their citizenship identity, he first came to Bangladesh. Then, in 1991, he came again. Finally, in August 2017, this man fled Myanmar to avoid the atrocities perpetuated by the local authorities. From 1978 to 2017, for 39 years of his life, he could not find a secured place in Myanmar due to his stateless status. He described his to-ing and fro-ing in the following way:

In 1978, I fled to Bangladesh for the first time when the Burmese authorities scrutinized our identity document (citizenship). Then I went back to Burma after 2 to 3 years. Again, in 1991, I was tortured by the Burmese government people and forced to come to Bangladesh. I stayed two years here in Bangladesh. Again, I went back to Burma and tried to stay there. At that time, just after 10 days of our arrival in Burma, torture and persecutions started against us. Then, they had taken our houses, lands, property, and placed us in a camp [i.e., IDP camps]. After living 20 years in IDP camp, I managed to flee and came to Bangladesh in August 2017.

Currently, the highest number of Rohingyas, more than 1.6 million, live in Bangladesh. The Bangladeshi government considers repatriation as the only viable solution to the Rohingya crisis. However, the Rohingyas living in various camps demanded that their citizenship issue should be resolved first. A Rohingya youth (age 29) interviewed by the author at a Cox's Bazar refugee camp, who also fled from Myanmar in 2017, observed that they were interested in going back to Myanmar if citizenship rights had been ensured. He talked about five demands to be fulfilled before their repatriation from Bangladesh to Myanmar:

Our demands are – at first, we want security; then our citizenship right, our freedom of movement, free and fair marriage rights, our religious right of practicing Islamic rituals, and lastly, our right to get government jobs. If these five demands are fulfilled, we will definitely go to our country, Myanmar. Returning of our citizenship right is the main demand. And our lands and other properties taken away by the Burmese government should be returned to us.



There is a saying in the Rohingya language: "Duniyaye Burmarttun waro Roaingare beshi sine," meaning "Rohingyas are better known around the world than Myanmar itself."<sup>81</sup> This saying also means that the term "Rohingya" is now well accepted all over the world, although the crisis has yet to be resolved.<sup>82</sup> The policy literature produced by various international aid agencies, humanitarian organizations, and think tanks, – such as Amnesty International, Human Rights Watch (HRW), and Fortify Rights, – argues for amending the 1982 Citizenship Act to enable the Rohingyas to get back their citizenship rights. For example, a Euro Burma Office briefing paper claims that "until the 1982 Citizenship Law is changed, the status of Arakan Muslims (Rohingyas) will remain in limbo.".<sup>83</sup>

### Discussion

Citizenship, or nationality, is a fundamental human right that facilitates other rights. According to Article 15 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (1948), "everyone has the right to a nationality," and "no one shall be arbitrarily deprived of his nationality."84 However, despite Rohingyas' substantial historical presence in Myanmar, Myanmar does not recognize the Rohingyas' identity. Rather, the state of Myanmar has converted the Rohingyas to be stateless.<sup>85</sup> According to Linda Bosniak, a reputed scholar, citizenship is composed of four components: legal status, rights, political activity, and identity.<sup>86</sup> The Rohingyas are unable to demand any rights in Myanmar due to the stripping of their legal status. Instead, they have been fleeing statesponsored persecutions in Myanmar since 1962. Their statelessness has been the key element in their decades-long persecutions in Myanmar. This factor is also a key reason for their lack of protection as refugees outside Myanmar.87

In today's world, a citizenship document is the gateway to all rights for a migrant, asylum seeker, or refugee. Conferring citizenship on the Rohingyas, the largest stateless community living in Myanmar and elsewhere, is the best way to begin resolving the crisis. The Kofi Annan Advisory Commission had urged Myanmar to review the Citizenship Law of 1982 to bring peace to Rakhine state.<sup>88</sup> While the National Unity Government enjoys popular support in Myanmar, it does not have the power to address the problem of the Rohingyas' citizenship documentation. The present military government of Myanmar lacks popular support in the country, but it governs the country. The international community, if sincere about resolving the crisis, should put further pressure on the present Myanmar military government to address the Rohingyas' legal citizenship issue. This author's long experience dealing with the Rohingya crisis indicates that a permanent solution to the crisis lies in the Myanmar government's intention to recognize the Rohingyas and grant them citizenship.

### Recommendations

- Full legal recognition of the right to citizenship and issuance of appropriate civil documentation to all Rohingya people, irrespective of their residing countries should be ensured first.
- For ensuring citizenship of Rohingyas, the 1982 Citizenship Act of Myanmar should be amended in line with international standards.
- The "Rohingya" ethnic status needs to be ensured.
- Since the military coup of February 2021, Myanmar has been governed by the military, so dialogue between the military and Rohingya is important. Again, as Rakhine state is governed by the Arakan Army, a tripartite dialogue between the militia, the Arakan Army, and the Rohingya should be organized.
- Any repatriation of Rohingyas from any country should be safe, voluntary, and sustainable. The repatriation effort should be supervised by the U.N. bodies.
- Without resolving the root cause of the Rohingya crisis, – that is, without ensuring citizenship rights for the Rohingyas, – no repatriation should be undertaken.
- Community rehabilitation and integration of Rohingyas should be prioritized in Myanmar, including through identifying and combating hate speech.
- The Bangladeshi government should work with the UNHCR to resume the third-country resettlement process for the Rohingyas living in the country.



### Conclusion

The current Rohingya crisis is complex. A durable resolution to the problem is difficult. Since the latest Myanmar military coup in February 2021, the crisis has become even more complex. Safe, voluntary, and sustainable Rohingya repatriation from various countries to Myanmar will be the best fix for this crisis. However, unless the Rohingya statelessness issue can be resolved, the repatriation may be futile. This futility was evident in the cases of repatriation after the 1978 and 1991-92 exoduses. A long-term, permanent solution is required that will help the Rohingyas repatriate from Bangladesh and other countries to Myanmar peacefully and stay there safely.

Providing humanitarian aid to the Rohingyas is not the real solution to the crisis. Rather, measures for effective repatriation are required, with the help of

regional and international bodies, so that the Rohingya crisis can be permanently ended. International organizations, - such as the United Nations, Organization of Islamic Cooperation, European Union, and ASEAN, - should come forward wholeheartedly to settle the crisis. Especially, genuine interest from Myanmar's two giant neighbors - China and India - is crucial. Myanmar regularly enjoys pivotal support from China. Consequently, critics sometimes describe Myanmar as a "de facto Chinese client state."89 Myanmar is also the gateway for India's "Act East" policy, and thus is receiving heavy economic attention.90 These factors point to the genuine interest of these two neighbors, which is crucial for resolving the Rohingya crisis. However, as stated above, the root cause of the crisis - the Rohingyas' stateless identity needs to be fixed first; unless this issue is resolved, the Rohingya crisis cannot be settled.



**Md Mahbubur Rahman** is a Ph.D. candidate at the School of Communication, Journalism and Marketing of Massey University, New Zealand. His Ph.D. topic is "Construction of Health Among the Rohingya Refugees in Bangladesh: A Culture-Centered Approach." Rahman began working with Rohingya refugees during the crisis in 2017 as a journalist for Bangladesh Television . Since 2020, he has been working with Rohingya refugees resettled in New Zealand. He has 35 international journal articles with more than 750 citations. He is a co-author of a book chapter titled "Covid-19 and health of Rohingya refugees." Twitter: <u>@btvmahbub</u>



### Endnotes

- 1 Htun, K. M., Lwin, N. N., Naing, T. H., & Tun, K. (2011). ASEAN-India connectivity: A Myanmar perspective. In F. Kimura and S. Umezake (Eds.), ASEAN-India connectivity: The comprehensive Asia development plan [Phase II, ERIA Research Project Report 2010-7] (pp.151-203). ERIA.
- 2 Martin, M. F. (2021). The importance of ethnic minorities to Myanmar's future. [Asia Policy Report]. Stimson Center. <u>https://www.stimson.org/2021/the-importance-of-ethnic-minorities-to-myanmars-future/.</u>
- 3 Cheesman, N. (2015). Problems with facts about Rohingya statelessness. E-International Relations, 8.
- 4 Chaturvedi, M. (2012). Myanmar's ethnic divide: The parallel struggle. Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies. South-East Asia Research Programme (SEARP). <u>https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/152594/SR131-SEARP-Medha.pdf;</u> Ibrahim, A. (2016). The Rohingyas: Inside Myanmar's genocide. C. Hurst & Co. Ltd.; Rahman, M. M. (2023). "Health means just to live" at the Rohingya camps of Bangladesh: A culture-centred intervention. Global Journal of Addiction & Rehabilitation Medicine, 7(2): 555710. <u>https://doi.org/10.19080/GJARM.2023.07.555710</u>.
- 5 McLaughlin, T. (2015, May 30). Myanmar publishes census, but Rohingya minority not recognized. *Reuters*. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-asia-migrants-myanmar-census-idUSKBN00E1S420150529</u>.
- 6 Ferguson, J. M. (2015). Who's counting? Ethnicity, belonging, and tha national census in Burma/ Myanmar. Bijdragen tot de taal-, land-en volkenkunde/ Journal of the Humanities and Social Sciences of Southeast Asia, 171(1), 1-28. https://doi.org/10.1163/22134379-17101022; Leider, J. (2018). Rohingya: The History of a Muslim Identity in Myanmar. Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Asian History. https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190277727.013.115.
- 7 IRIN (2014, September 15). Myanmar's Rohingya: What's in a name? [Briefing]. https://www.refworld.org/docid/5417f6204.html.
- 8 Burke, A. (2016). New political space, old tensions: History, identity and violence in Rakhine State, Myanmar. Contemporary Southeast Asia, 258-283. https://doi.org/10.1355/cs38-2d; Smith, M. (2019). A land in conflict on Myanmar's western frontier. Transnational Institute.
- 9 Leider, J. (2018). Rohingya: The History of a Muslim Identity in Myanmar. Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Asian History. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190277727.013.115</u>.
- 10 Chan, A. (2005). The development of a Muslim enclave in Arakan (Rakhine) state of Burma (Myanmar). SOAS Bulletin of Burma Research, 3(2), 396-420, https://www.soas.ac.uk/sbbr/editions/file64388.pdf; Faye, M. A. (2021). Forced migration from Myanmar to Bangladesh and beyond: Humanitarian response to Rohingya refugee crisis. Journal of International Humanitarian Action. 6, 13. https://doi.org/10.1186/s41018-021-00098-4.
- 11 Ahmed, S., Simmons, W. P., Chowdhury, R., & Huq, S. (2021). The sustainability-peace nexus in crisis contexts: How the Rohingya escaped the ethnic violence in Myanmar but are trapped into environmental challenges in Bangladesh. Sustainability Science, 16(4), 1201-13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11625-021-00955-6</u>.
- 12 Chan, B. (2017, November 29). A brief historical background of Rohingya Muslims in Myanmar. OWP (Organization for World Peace). <u>https://theowp.org/a-brief-historical-background-of-rohingya-muslims-in-myanmar/</u>.
- 13 Ibrahim, A. (2018, April 9). First they came for the Rohingya. FP. https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/04/09/first-they-came-for-the-rohingya-myanmargenocide-war-human-rights/; Furcoi, S. (2018, August 23). One year on: Rohingya refugees in Bangladesh. Al Jazeera. https://www.aljazeera.com/ gallery/2018/8/23/one-year-on-rohingya-refugees-in-bangladesh; Wells, M. (2019, September 9). "My heart cries": For one Rohingya refugee, a dream of home that may never be fulfilled. Vox. https://www.vox.com/the-highlight/2019/9/3/20837372/rohingya-refugee-myanmar-bangladesh-camp-violence.
- 14 Fulton, A. (2022, September 20). Amid Myanmar's civil war, unity emerges. *Christianity Today*. <u>https://www.christianitytoday.com/news/2022/</u> september/myanmar-unity-buddhism-fighting-free-burma-rangers.html; HRW. (2009). *The resistance of the monks: Buddhism and activism in Burma*. <u>https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/burmamonks0909web.pdf</u>.
- 15 Lynn, K. Y. (2016, July 23). Census data shows Myanmar Muslim population has fallen. *Anadolu Agency*. <u>https://www.aa.com.tr/en/asia-pacific/census-data-shows-myanmar-muslim-population-has-fallen/612764</u>.
- 16 Juergensmeyer, M. (2017, September 11). Burmese Buddhists and the persecution of Rohingya Muslims. UC Press Blog. <u>https://www.ucpress.edu/blog/30734/burmese-buddhists-and-the-persecution-of-rohingya-muslims/#:~:text=Burmese%20leaders%20claimed%20that%20the.activists%20 monks%20like%20Ashin%20Wirathu.</u>
- 17 Poling, G. B. (2014, February 13). Separating Fact from Fiction about Myanmar's Rohingya. Center For Strategic & International Studies. <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/separating-fact-fiction-about-myanmar%E2%80%99s-rohingya</u>; Rahman, M. M., & Mohajan, H. (2019). Rohingya: The stateless community becoming the lost generation. Journal of Economic Development, Environment and People, 8, 24-36. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.26458/jedep.v8i2.621</u>.
- 18 Ali, M. (2021, December 7). A language in crisis. Cultural Survival. https://donate.culturalsurvival.org/publications/cultural-survival-quarterly/ language-crisis-rohingya; Selth, A. (2018). Myanmar armed forces and the Rohingya crisis. United States Institute of Peace (USIP). https://www.usip.org/ sites/default/files/2018-08/pwl40-myanmars-armed-forces-and-the-rohingya-crisis.pdf.
- 19 Hung, A. H. (2021, August 19). Citizens or foreigners? A socio-legal perspective on persecution of Rohingyas. New Mandala. <u>https://www.newmandala.org/citizens-or-foreigners-a-socio-legal-perspective-on-persecution-of-rohingyas/</u>.
- 20 Alam, J. (2015). The impacts of the Burmese citizenship law on the "Rohingyaas": A critical appraisal. Society & Change, 9(2), 61–80; Brinham, N. (2019). Looking beyond invisibility: Rohingyas' dangerous encounters with papers and cards. Tilburg Law Review 24(2), 156–169. <a href="https://doi.org/10.5334/tilr.151">https://doi.org/10.5334/tilr.151</a>.
- 21 Christopher, C. M. & Schiffer, S. (2019, June 12). Rohingya refugees in Bangladesh: How the absence of citizenship rights acts as a barrier to successful repatriation. LSE Blog. https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/southasia/2019/06/12/rohingya-refugees-in-bangladesh-how-a-lack-citizenship-rights-are-a-barrier-to-successful-repatriation/; D' Costa, B. (2012, July 4). The Rohingya and the denial of the 'right to have rights.' OCHA. <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/rohingya-and-denial-%E2%80%98right-have-rights%E2%80%99</u>.
- 22 UNHCR. (2021). About statelessness. https://www.unhcr.org/ibelong/about-statelessness/.
- 23 Refugee Council Australia. (2021). *Statelessness*. <u>https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/stateless/#:~:text=How%20many%20people%20are%20</u> stateless.been%20formally%20identified%20by%20UNHCR.



Statelessness – the Root Cause of the Rohingya Crisis – Needs to Be Addressed – Md Mahbubur Rahman



24 UN News. (2022). UN refugee chief urges stronger action to end 'legal limbo' of statelessness. https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/11/1130197.

- 25 Vaidyanathan, R. (2022, August 25). Rohingya: Kill us, but don't deport us to Myanmar. BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-62658647.
- 26 Hossain, S., & Hosain, S. (2019). Rohingya Identity Crisis: A Case Study. Saudi Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences, 238-243. <u>https://doi.org/10.21276/sjhss.2019.4.4.3</u>; Rahman, M. M., & Dutta, M. J. (2023a). The COVID-19 pandemic's impact on the health of Rohingya refugees. In S. Kaur-Gill & M. J. Dutta (Eds.), *Migrants and the COVID-19 pandemic*, (pp. 51-67). Palgrave Macmillan. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7384-0\_3</u>.
- 27 Rahman, M. M. (2022a). Challenges and strategies to conduct research at restricted Rohingya refugee camps of Bangladesh. *Indiana Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences, 3(9), 22–31.* https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.7123481; Uddin, N. (2023, January 6). Understanding the Rohingya crisis. *East-West Centre.* https://www.eastwestcenter.org/publications/understanding-rohingya-crisis.
- 28 Faiz, A., Deen, J., Dondorp, A. & Seidein, L. V. (2022, February 28). Forcibly displaced Myanmar nationals in Bangladesh: A view from the ground. [LSE Blog]. https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/southasia/2022/02/28/forcibly-displaced-myanmar-nationals-in-bangladesh-a-view-from-the-ground/; Rahman, M. M., Mohajan, H. K., & Bose, T. K. (2021). Future of Rohingyas: Dignified return to Myanmar or restoring their rights or both. IKAT: The Indonesian Journal of Southeast Asian Studies, 4(2), 145-170. https://doi.org/10.22146/ikat.v4i2.57706.
- 29 Rhoads, E. L. (2022). Citizenship denied, deferred and assumed: a legal history of racialized citizenship in Myanmar. *Citizenship Studies, 1-21.* <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13621025.2022.2137468</u>.
- 30 Chickera, A. D. (2021). Stateless and Persecuted: What Next for the Rohingya? Migration Policy Institute. <u>https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/stateless-persecuted-rohingya</u>; Debnath, K., Chatterjee, S., & Afzal, A. B. (2022). Natural resources and ethnic conflict: A geo-strategic understanding of the Rohingya crisis in Myanmar. Jadavpur Journal of International Relations, 26(2), 186-207. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/09735984221120309</u>; Eisenman, D. (2017, February 24). Explainer: What's happening to Myanmar's Rohingya Muslims? ASIA Society. <u>https://asiasociety.org/blog/asia/explainer-whats-happening-myanmars-rohingya-muslims</u>.
- 31 Caster, M. (2016, June 1). Statelessness and Rohingya rights. Himal, South Asian. https://www.himalmag.com/statelessness-and-rohingya-rights/.
- 32 Chen, K. (2016). A vicious circle caused by Buddhist-Muslim conflicts in Rakhine State. https://www.atlantis-press.com/article/25869469.pdf.
- 33 Kaveri & Rajan, S. I. (2023). The politics of statelessness, refugeehood, and humanitarianism of the Rohingyas. Frontiers in Human Dynamics, 4. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3389/fhumd.2022.921461">https://doi.org/10.3389/fhumd.2022.921461</a>.
- 34 Desale, A. (2020, July 28). Diversity and inclusion: Blockchain technology and digital identity for stateless Rohingya refugees. *Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, UNSW, Sydney.* https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/publication/diversity-and-inclusion-blockchain-technology-and-digital-identity-stateless-rohingya; Rahman, M. S., & Sakib, N. H. (2021). Statelessness, forced migration and the security dilemma along borders: An investigation of the foreign policy stance of Bangladesh on the Rohingya influx. *SN Social Sciences, 1(7), 1–21.* https://doi.org/10.1007/s43545-021-00173-y.
- 35 Solomon, F. (2017). Exodus of the stateless. Time. https://time.com/exodus-of-the-stateless/.
- 36 Gonzalez, A (2019, June 3). "We have a state": Confronting the statelessness of the Rohingya people. Refugees International. <u>https://www.refugeesinternational.org/reports/2019/6/3/wenbsphave-anbspstate-confronting-the-statelessness-of-the-rohingya-peoplenbsp.</u>
- 37 Forino, G., Meding, J. V., & Johnson, T. (2017, September 12). Religion is not the only reason Rohingyas are being forced out of Myanmar. *The Conversation*. <u>https://theconversation.com/religion-is-not-the-only-reason-rohingyas-are-being-forced-out-of-myanmar-83726</u>; Minority Rights Group International (2017). *World directory of minorities and Indigenous peoples: Myanmar/ Burma Muslims and Rohingya*. <u>https://www.refworld.org/docid/49749cdcc.html</u>
- 38 Milton, A. H., Rahman, M., Hussain, S., Jindal, C., Choudhury, S., Akter, S., Ferdousi, S., Mouly, T. A., Hall, J., & Efird, J. T. (2017). Trapped in statelessness: Rohingya refugees in Bangladesh. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 14(8), 942. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijerphl4080942</u>.
- 39 Sudheer, N., & Banerjee, D. (2021). The Rohingya refugees: A conceptual framework of their psychosocial adversities, cultural idioms of distress and social suffering. *Global Mental Health, 8, e46, I-I5.* https://doi.org/10.1017/gmh.2021.43.
- 40Kaufman, K. (2016, February 23). Myanmar: Rohingya children losing future without education. VOA. <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/myanmar-rohingya-children-losing-future-without-education/3203595.html</u>; Lewa, C. (2012). *The Arakan Project. Issues to be raised concerning the situation of stateless Rohingya children in Myanmar (Burma).* <u>https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1054364/1930\_1331561232\_myanmar-ap-crc-report-updated.pdf</u>.
- 41 Carroll, A. (2021). Let Rohingya learn: Confronting the need for Rohingya education. <u>https://www.justiceforallcanada.org/uploads/4/6/8/9/46897513/</u> letrohingyalearn\_btfreport\_06232021-min.pdf.
- 42 Brunt, H. (2017). The stateless Rohingya. ISI (Institute on Statelessness and Inclusion). <u>http://children.worldsstateless.org/3/migration-displacement-and-childhood-statelessness/the-stateless-rohingya.html;</u> Rahman, M. M., & Dutta, M. J. (2023b). The United Nations (UN) card, identity, and negotiations of health among Rohingya refugees. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. 20*(4), 3385. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20043385</u>.
- 43 Mithun, M. B. (2018). Ethnic conflict and violence in Myanmar: The exodus of stateless Rohingya people. *International Journal on Minority and Group Rights, 25(4), 647-663.* https://doi.org/10.1163/15718115-02504003.
- 44Selth, A. (2018). Myanmar armed forces and the Rohingya crisis. United States Institute of Peace (USIP). <u>https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2018-08/</u> pwl40-myanmars-armed-forces-and-the-rohingya-crisis.pdf.
- 45 Kaveri & Rajan, S. I. (2023). The politics of statelessness, refugeehood, and humanitarianism of the Rohingyas. *Frontiers in Human Dynamics, 4.* <a href="https://doi.org/10.3389/fhumd.2022.921461">https://doi.org/10.3389/fhumd.2022.921461</a>.
- 46 As cited in ISI (Institute on Statelessness and Inclusion) (2020). Human Rights and Covid-19. What now for the Rohingya? [Briefing paper]. https://files. institutesi.org/Covid19\_The\_Rohingya\_Briefing\_Paper.pdf.



Statelessness – the Root Cause of the Rohingya Crisis – Needs to Be Addressed – Md Mahbubur Rahman



- 47 Aung, W. Y. (2019, October 17). The day Myanmar's independence from Britain was agreed. *The Irrawaddy*. <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/specials/on-this-day/day-myanmars-independence-britain-agreed.html</u>.
- 48EFSAS (European Foundation for South Asian Studies). (2018). The Rohingya issue: Its wider ramifications for South Asia. <u>https://www.efsas.org/</u>publications/study-papers/the-rohingya-issue-%E2%80%93-its-wider-ramifications-for-south-asia/.
- 49 Farris, S. (2017). From citizen to stateless. Center for Southeast Asian Studies, University of Michigan. https://sites.lsa.umich.edu/umich-upr/ symposium-2017/farris-from-citizen-to-stateless/.
- 50 Smith, M. (2019). A land in conflict on Myanmar's western frontier. Transnational Institute.
- 51 Tonkin, D. (2017). Exploring the issue of citizenship in Rakhine State. In A. South & M. Lall (Eds.), Citizenship in Myanmar: Ways of being in and from Burma (Lectures, Workshops, and Proceedings of International Conferences, pp. 222-263). ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute.
- 52 Lee, R. (2019). Extreme speech in Myanmar: The role of state media in the Rohingya forced migration crisis. *International Journal of Communication, 13, 3203-3224; Parnini, S. N. (2013). The crisis of the Rohingya as a Muslim minority in Myanmar and bilateral relations with Bangladesh. Journal of Muslim Minority Affairs, 33(2), 281-297.* https://doi.org/10.1080/13602004.2013.826453.
- 53 Leider, J. (2020). Rohingya: The foundational years. TEOAP. https://www.toaep.org/pbs-pdf/123-leider.
- 54 Arraiza, S. M., & Vonk, O. (2017). Report on citizenship law: Myanmar. *European University Institute*. <u>https://cadmus.eui.eu/bitstream/handle/1814/48284/RSCAS\_GLOBALCIT\_CR\_2017\_14.pdf</u>.
- 55 Farris, S. (2017). From citizen to stateless. *Center for Southeast Asian Studies, University of Michigan*. https://sites.lsa.umich.edu/umich-upr/ symposium-2017/farris-from-citizen-to-stateless/; Kingston, L. N., & Seibert Hanson, A. E. (2022). Marginalized and misunderstood: How anti-Rohingya language policies fuel genocide. *Human Rights Review, 23(2), 289-303*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12142-022-00654-4.
- 56 Ullah, A. A. (2016). Rohingya crisis in Myanmar: Seeking justice for the "stateless." Journal of Contemporary Criminal Justice, 32(3), 285–301. https://doi. org/10.1177/1043986216660811.
- 57 Ullah, A. A. (2016). Rohingya crisis in Myanmar: Seeking justice for the "stateless." Journal of Contemporary Criminal Justice, 32(3), 285–301. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043986216660811.
- 58 Warzone Initiatives (2015). Rohingya Briefing Report, 1–18. https://www.equalrightstrust.org/ertdocumentbank/Rohingya%20Briefing%20Report.pdf.
- 59 Busyairi, M., & Bui, T. K. S. (2021). Rohingya: A struggle for recognition as «Indigenous». Jurnal Ilmiah Kajian Keimigrasian, 4(1), 117-124. https://doi. org/10.52617/jikk.v4i1.169; HRW (Human Rights Watch). (1996). Burma: The Rohingya Muslims - ending a cycle of exodus? https://www.hrw.org/reports/ pdfs/b/burma/burma969.pdf.
- 60 Siddiqui, H. (2005, August 22). Rohingya: The forgotten People. Islam City. https://www.islamicity.org/2698/rohingya-the-forgotten-people/.
- 61 HRW. (2000). Burmese refugees in Bangladesh: Still no durable solution. https://www.hrw.org/report/2000/05/01/burmese-refugees-bangladesh/still-nodurable-solution.
- 62 Chickera, A. D. (2021). Stateless and Persecuted: What Next for the Rohingya? Migration Policy Institute. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/stateless-persecuted-rohingya.
- 63 Lewa, C. (2009). Northern Arakan: An open prison for the Rohingya in Burma. Forced Migration Review, 32, 11–13. <u>https://www.fmreview.org/sites/fmr/files/FMRdownloads/en/statelessness/lewa.pdf</u>.
- 64 Albert, E., & Maizland, L. (2020). What forces are fueling Myanmar's Rohingya crisis? Council on Foreign Relations (CFR). <a href="https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/rohingya-crisis">https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/rohingya-crisis</a>?
- 65 Green, P., Macmanus, T., & De la Cour Venning, A. (2015). Countdown to annihilation: Genocide in Myanmar. International State Crime Initiative. <a href="http://statecrime.org/data/2015/10/ISCI-Rohingya-Report-PUBLISHED-VERSION.pdf">http://statecrime.org/data/2015/10/ISCI-Rohingya-Report-PUBLISHED-VERSION.pdf</a>.
- 66 Selth, A. (2021). Myanmar: An enduring intelligence state, or a state enduring intelligence. [Policy paper]. Stimson Institute. <u>https://www.stimson.org/2021/myanmar-an-enduring-intelligence-state/</u>.
- 67 McPherson, P. (2017, March 31). Aung San Suu Kyi: Myanmar's great hope fails to live up to expectations. *The Guardian*. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/mar/31/aung-san-suu-kyi-myanmars-great-hope-fails-to-live-up-to-expectations</u>.
- 68 Lloyd, P. (2016, June 22). Burma leader Aung San Suu Kyi bans use of Rohingya name for oppressed Muslims. *ABC News*. <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-06-22/aung-san-suu-kyi-bans-use-of-rohingya-name/7534410</u>.
- 69 RSF (Reporters Without Border). (2018, June 12). Myanmar bans Radio Free Asia for using the term "Rohingyas." <u>https://rsf.org/en/news/myanmar-bans-radio-free-asia-using-term-rohingyas</u>.
- 70 Wright, R., Hunt, K., & Berlinger, J. (2017, September 19). Aung San Suu Kyi breaks silence on Rohingya, sparks storm of criticism. *The CNN*. https://edition.cnn.com/2017/09/18/asia/aung-san-suu-kyi-speech-rohingya/index.html#:~:text=Myanmar's%20de%20facto%20leader%20 Aung.%E2%80%9Cafraid%20of%20international%20scrutiny.%E2%80%9D
- 71 HRW. (2023). Future bleak for Rohingya in Bangladesh, Myanmar. https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/08/20/future-bleak-rohingya-bangladesh-myanmar; Root, R. (2023, January 11). More than 100 Rohingya refugees jailed for trying to flee Myanmar camps. The Guardian. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/</u>world/2023/jan/11/more-than-100-rohingya-refugees-jailed-for-trying-to-flee-myanmar-camps.
- 72 Kamruzzaman, M. (2021, June 5). Rohingya urge Myanmar shadow government to keep promise, denounce role in past. *Anadolu Agency.* https://www. aa.com.tr/en/asia-pacific/rohingya-urge-myanmar-shadow-government-to-keep-promise-denounce-role-in-past/2264440; Rahman, M. M. (2022b). Term "Rohingya" accepted worldwide but still taboo in Myanmar. *Academia Letters.* Article 5788. https://doi.org/10.20935/AL5788.
- 73 Dutta, M. J. (Ed.) (2008). Communicating Health: A Culture-Centered Approach. Polity Press.
- 74 Kumar, R. (2020). Refugee articulations of health: A culture-centered exploration of Burmese refugees' resettlement in the United States. Health



Communication, 36(6), 682-692. https://doi.org/10.1080/10410236.2020.1712035.

- 75 Dutta, M. J. (2007). Communicating about culture and health: Theorizing culture-centered and cultural sensitivity approaches. *Communication Theory*, *17*(3), 304–328. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2885.2007.00297.x.
- 76 Dutta, M. J., Moana-Johnson, G., & Elers, C. (2020). COVID-19 and the pedagogy of culture-centered community radical democracy: A response from Aotearoa New Zealand. *Journal of Communication Pedagogy, 3*, 11-19. https://doi.org/10.31446/JCP.2020.03.
- 77 Dutta, M. J., Zhuo, B., & Pal, M. (2012). Engaging worldviews, cultures, and structures through dialogue: The culture-centered approach to public relations. *PRism*, 9(2).
- 78 Dutta, M. J. (2011). Communicating social change: Structure, culture, and agency. Routledge.
- 79 McKirdy, E., & Mohsin, S. (2015, May 20). Lost at sea, unwanted: The plight of Myanmar's Rohingya 'boat people.' *The CNN*. <u>https://edition.cnn.</u> <u>com/2015/05/19/asia/rohingya-refugee-ships-explainer/index.html</u>.
- 80 Khin, T. (2023, January 26). Rohingya are drowning at sea: Asia's leaders are to blame. *Al Jazeera*. https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2023/1/26/ rohingya-are-drowning-at-sea-asias-leaders-are-to-blame.
- 81 Johar, A. (2021, December 7). The Rohingya: Road to nowhere. Asia Media Centre. https://www.asiamediacentre.org.nz/opinion-and-analysis/newarticle-6/.
- 82 Rahman, M. M. (2022a). Challenges and strategies to conduct research at restricted Rohingya refugee camps of Bangladesh. Indiana Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences, 3(9), 22-31. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.7123481.
- 83 EBO (Euro Burma Office). (2009). The Rohingyas: Bengali Muslims or Arakan Rohingyas? [Briefing paper]. https://www.burmalibrary.org/docs6/EBO\_Briefing Paper No. 2 The Rohingyas.pdf.
- 84 UN Booklet. (2015). Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR). https://www.un.org/en/udhrbook/pdf/udhr\_booklet\_en\_web.pdf.
- 85 Pugh, C. L. (2013). Is citizenship the answer? Constructions of belonging and exclusion for the stateless Rohingya of Burma [Working Paper no. 107]. International Migration Institute, University of Oxford. http://cgsdu.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/daafb30c7073b79d16fc1786c4a903731e7e-1.pdf.
- 86 Bosniak, L. (2000). Citizenship denationalized. Indiana Journal of Global Legal Studies, 7(2), 447-509.
- 87 Kader, M. F., & Choudhury, A. H. (2019). Historical background of the Rohingya refugee crisis and the implication of their statelessness. *International Journal of Social sciences and Economic Review, 1(1), 8-15.* <u>https://doi.10.9116/ijsser.2019.1.1.02</u>.
- 88 Khaine, M. M. & Htway, K. P. (2017, August 24). Rakhine commission: Myanmar must end restrictions of Rohingya. VOA. <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/myanmar-rakhine-state-commission/3998911.html</u>.
- 89 Zhao, H. (2008). China and India: Competing for good relations with Myanmar. The Journal of East Asian Affairs, 22(1), 175-194.
- 90 Atmakuri, A., & Izzuddin, M. (2020, January 8). Why Myanmar should matter to India. *The Diplomat*. <u>https://thediplomat.com/2020/01/why-myanmar-should-matter-to-india/</u>.

#### References

- Ahmed, S., Simmons, W. P., Chowdhury, R., & Huq, S. (2021). The sustainability-peace nexus in crisis contexts: How the Rohingya escaped the ethnic violence in Myanmar but are trapped into environmental challenges in Bangladesh. Sustainability Science, 16(4), 1201-13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11625-021-00955-6</u>.
- Alam, J. (2015). The impacts of the Burmese citizenship law on the "'Rohingyaas": A critical appraisal. Society & Change, 9(2), 61-80.
- Albert, E., & Maizland, L. (2020). What forces are fueling Myanmar's Rohingya crisis? Council on Foreign Relations (CFR). <u>https://www.cfr.org/backgroun-der/rohingya-crisis</u>.
- Ali, M. (2021, December 7). A language in crisis. Cultural Survival. <u>https://donate.culturalsurvival.org/publications/cultural-survival-quarterly/lan-guage-crisis-rohingya</u>.
- Arraiza, S. M., & Vonk, O. (2017). Report on citizenship law: Myanmar. European University Institute. <u>https://cadmus.eui.eu/bitstream/handle/1814/48284/</u> RSCAS\_GLOBALCIT\_CR\_2017\_14.pdf.
- Atmakuri, A., & Izzuddin, M. (2020, January 8). Why Myanmar should matter to India. *The Diplomat*. <u>https://thediplomat.com/2020/01/why-myanmar-should-matter-to-india/</u>.
- Aung, W. Y. (2019, October 17). The day Myanmar's independence from Britain was agreed. The Irrawaddy. <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/specials/on-this-day/day-myanmars-independence-britain-agreed.html</u>.
- Bosniak, L. (2000). Citizenship denationalized. Indiana Journal of Global Legal Studies, 7(2), 447-509.
- Brinham, N. (2019). Looking beyond invisibility: Rohingyas' dangerous encounters with papers and cards. *Tilburg Law Review 24*(2), 156–169. <u>https://doi.org/10.5334/tilr.151</u>.
- Brunt, H. (2017). The stateless Rohingya. ISI (Institute on Statelessness and Inclusion). <u>http://children.worldsstateless.org/3/migration-displace-ment-and-childhood-statelessness/the-stateless-rohingya.html</u>.
- Burke, A. (2016). New political space, old tensions: History, identity and violence in Rakhine State, Myanmar. *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, 258–283. https://doi.org/10.1355/cs38–2d.
- Busyairi, M., & Bui, T. K. S. (2021). Rohingya: A struggle for recognition as "Indigenous". *Jurnal Ilmiah Kajian Keimigrasian*, 4(1), 117-124. https://doi.org/10.52617/jikkv4i1.169.





- Carroll, A. (2021). Let Rohingya learn: Confronting the need for Rohingya education. <u>https://www.justiceforallcanada.org/uploads/4/6/8/9/46897513/letro-hingyalearn\_btfreport\_06232021-min.pdf</u>.
- Caster, M. (2016, June 1). Statelessness and Rohingya rights. Himal, South Asian. https://www.himalmag.com/statelessness-and-rohingya-rights/.
- Chan, A. (2005). The development of a Muslim enclave in Arakan (Rakhine) state of Burma (Myanmar). SOAS Bulletin of Burma Research, 3(2), 396-420, https://www.soas.ac.uk/sbbr/editions/file64388.pdf.
- Chan, B. (2017, November 29). A brief historical background of Rohingya Muslims in Myanmar. *OWP (Organization for World Peace)*. <u>https://theowp.org/a-brief-historical-background-of-rohingya-muslims-in-myanmar/</u>.
- Chaturvedi, M. (2012). *Myanmar's ethnic divide: The parallel struggle*. Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies. South-East Asia Research Programme (SEARP). https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/152594/SRI3I-SEARP-Medha.pdf

Cheesman, N. (2015). Problems with facts about Rohingya statelessness. E-International Relations, 8.

- Chen, K. (2016). A vicious circle caused by Buddhist-Muslim conflicts in Rakhine State. https://www.atlantis-press.com/article/25869469.pdf.
- Chickera, A. D. (2021). Stateless and Persecuted: What Next for the Rohingya? Migration Policy Institute. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/stateless-persecuted-rohingya.
- Christopher, C. M. & Schiffer, S. (2019, June 12). Rohingya refugees in Bangladesh: How the absence of citizenship rights acts as a barrier to successful repatriation. LSE Blog. https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/southasia/2019/06/12/rohingya-refugees-in-bangladesh-how-a-lack-citizenship-rights-are-a-barrier-to-successful-repatriation/.
- D' Costa, B. (2012, July 4). The Rohingya and the denial of the 'right to have rights.' OCHA. <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/rohingya-and-denial-%E2%80%98right-have-rights%E2%80%99.</u>
- Debnath, K., Chatterjee, S., & Afzal, A. B. (2022). Natural resources and ethnic conflict: A geo-strategic understanding of the Rohingya crisis in Myanmar. Jadavpur Journal of International Relations, 26(2), 186-207. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/09735984221120309</u>.
- Desale, A. (2020, July 28). Diversity and inclusion: Blockchain technology and digital identity for stateless Rohingya refugees. Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, UNSW, Sydney. <u>https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/publication/diversity-and-inclusion-blockchain-technolo-gy-and-digital-identity-stateless-rohingya</u>.
- Dulal, A. O. (2017, September 23). Timeline: Being Rohingya in Myanmar, from 1784 to now. *The Wire*. <u>https://thewire.in/external-affairs/rohingya-myan-mar-timeline</u>.
- Dutta, M. J. (2007). Communicating about culture and health: Theorizing culture-centered and cultural sensitivity approaches. *Communication Theory*, *17*(3), 304-328. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2885.2007.00297.x</u>.
- Dutta, M. J. (Ed.) (2008). Communicating Health: A Culture-Centered Approach. Polity Press.
- Dutta, M. J. (2011). Communicating social change: Structure, culture, and agency. Routledge.
- Dutta, M. J., Zhuo, B., & Pal, M. (2012). Engaging worldviews, cultures, and structures through dialogue: The culture-centered approach to public relations. *PRism*, 9(2).
- Dutta, M. J., Moana-Johnson, G., & Elers, C. (2020). COVID-19 and the pedagogy of culture-centered community radical democracy: A response from Aotearoa New Zealand. *Journal of Communication Pedagogy*, *3*, 11-19. <u>https://doi.org/10.31446/JCP.2020.03</u>.
- EBO (Euro Burma Office). (2009). The Rohingyas: Bengali Muslims or Arakan Rohingyas? [Briefing paper]. https://www.burmalibrary.org/docs6/EBO\_Briefing Paper No. 2 The Rohingyas.pdf.
- EFSAS (European Foundation for South Asian Studies). (2018). The Rohingya issue: Its wider ramifications for South Asia. <a href="https://www.efsas.org/publica-tions/study-papers/the-rohingya-issue-%E2%80%93-its-wider-ramifications-for-south-asia/">https://www.efsas.org/publica-tions/study-papers/the-rohingya-issue-%E2%80%93-its-wider-ramifications-for-south-asia/</a>.
- Eisenman, D. (2017, February 24). Explainer: What's happening to Myanmar's Rohingya Muslims? ASIA Society. <u>https://asiasociety.org/blog/asia/explain-er-whats-happening-myanmars-rohingya-muslims</u>.
- Faiz, A., Deen, J., Dondorp, A. & Seidein, L. V. (2022, February 28). Forcibly displaced Myanmar nationals in Bangladesh: A view from the ground. [LSE Blog]. https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/southasia/2022/02/28/forcibly-displaced-myanmar-nationals-in-bangladesh-a-view-from-the-ground/.
- Farris, S. (2017). From citizen to stateless. Center for Southeast Asian Studies, University of Michigan. https://sites.lsa.umich.edu/umich-upr/symposium-2017/farris-from-citizen-to-stateless/.
- Faye, M. A. (2021). Forced migration from Myanmar to Bangladesh and beyond: Humanitarian response to Rohingya refugee crisis. Journal of International Humanitarian Action. 6, 13. https://doi.org/10.1186/s41018-021-00098-4.
- Ferguson, J. M. (2015). Who's counting? Ethnicity, belonging, and the national census in Burma/ Myanmar. *Bijdragen tot de taal-, land-en volkenkunde/ Journal of the Humanities and Social Sciences of Southeast Asia, 171*(1), 1-28. <u>https://doi.org/10.1163/22134379-17101022</u>.
- Forino, G., Meding, J. V., & Johnson, T. (2017, September 12). Religion is not the only reason Rohingyas are being forced out of Myanmar. *The Conversation*. https://theconversation.com/religion-is-not-the-only-reason-rohingyas-are-being-forced-out-of-myanmar-83726.
- Fulton, A. (2022, September 20). Amid Myanmar's civil war, unity emerges. *Christianity Today*. <u>https://www.christianitytoday.com/news/2022/september/myanmar-unity-buddhism-fighting-free-burma-rangers.html</u>.
- Furcoi, S. (2018, August 23). One year on: Rohingya refugees in Bangladesh. Al Jazeera. <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/gallery/2018/8/23/one-year-on-rohing-ya-refugees-in-bangladesh</u>.
- Gonzalez, A (2019, June 3). "We have a state": Confronting the statelessness of the Rohingya people. Refugees International. <u>https://www.refugeesinternational.org/reports/2019/6/3/wenbsphave-anbspstate-confronting-the-statelessness-of-the-rohingya-peoplenbsp.</u>





- Green, P., Macmanus, T., & De la Cour Venning, A. (2015). Countdown to annihilation: Genocide in Myanmar. International State Crime Initiative. <a href="http://statecrime.org/data/2015/10/ISCI-Rohingya-Report-PUBLISHED-VERSION.pdf">http://statecrime.org/data/2015/10/ISCI-Rohingya-Report-PUBLISHED-VERSION.pdf</a>.
- Habibollahi, A., McLean, H. & Diker, Y. (2013). Crimes against humanity: The case of the Rohingya people in Burma. Norman Paterson School of International Affairs. <u>https://carleton.ca/cifp/wp-content/uploads/1443-1.pdf</u>.
- Hein, P. (2018). The re-ethnicisation of politics in Myanmar and the making of the Rohingya ethnicity paradox. *India Quarterly*, 74(4), 361-382. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0974928418802072</u>.
- Hossain, S., & Hosain, S. (2019). Rohingya Identity Crisis: A Case Study. Saudi Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences, 238–243. <u>https://doi.org/10.21276/sjhss.2019.4.4.3</u>.
- HRW (Human Rights Watch). (1996). Burma: The Rohingya Muslims ending a cycle of exodus? https://www.hrw.org/reports/pdfs/b/burma/burma969.pdf.
- HRW. (2000). Burmese refugees in Bangladesh: Still no durable solution. <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2000/05/01/burmese-refugees-bangladesh/still-no-du-rable-solution</u>.
- HRW. (2009). The resistance of the monks: Buddhism and activism in Burma. https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/burmamonks0909web.pdf.
- HRW. (2023). Future bleak for Rohingya in Bangladesh, Myanmar. https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/08/20/future-bleak-rohingya-bangladesh-myanmar.
- Htun, K. M., Lwin, N. N., Naing, T. H., & Tun, K. (2011). ASEAN-India connectivity: A Myanmar perspective. In F. Kimura and S. Umezake (Eds.), *ASE-AN-India connectivity: The comprehensive Asia development plan* [Phase II, ERIA Research Project Report 2010-7] (pp.151-203). ERIA.
- Hung, A. H. (2021, August 19). Citizens or foreigners? A socio-legal perspective on persecution of Rohingyas. New Mandala. <u>https://www.newmandala.org/</u> citizens-or-foreigners-a-socio-legal-perspective-on-persecution-of-rohingyas/.
- Ibrahim, A. (2016). The Rohingyas: Inside Myanmar's genocide. C. Hurst & Co. Ltd.
- Ibrahim, A. (2018, April 9). First they came for the Rohingya. FP. <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/04/09/first-they-came-for-the-rohingya-myanmar-geno-cide-war-human-rights/</u>.
- IRIN (2014, September 15). Myanmar's Rohingya: What's in a name? [Briefing].https://www.refworld.org/docid/5417f6204.html.
- ISI (Institute on Statelessness and Inclusion). (2020). Human Rights and Covid-19. What now for the Rohingya? [Briefing paper]. <u>https://files.institutesi.org/</u> Covid19 The Rohingya Briefing Paper.pdf.
- Johar, A. (2021, December 7). The Rohingya: Road to nowhere. Asia Media Centre. https://www.asiamediacentre.org.nz/opinion-and-analysis/new-article-6/.
- Juergensmeyer, M. (2017, September 11). Burmese Buddhists and the persecution of Rohingya Muslims. UC Press Blog. https://www.ucpress.edu/ blog/30734/burmese-buddhists-and-the-persecution-of-rohingya-muslims/#:~:text=Burmese%20leaders%20claimed%20that%20the,activists%20 monks%20like%20Ashin%20Wirathu.
- Kader, M. F., & Choudhury, A. H. (2019). Historical background of the Rohingya refugee crisis and the implication of their statelessness. *International Journal of Social sciences and Economic Review*, 1(1), 8–15. <u>https://doi.10.9116/ijsser.2019.1.1.02</u>.
- Kamruzzaman, M. (2021, June 5). Rohingya urge Myanmar shadow government to keep promise, denounce role in past. *Anadolu Agency*. <u>https://www.aa.com.tr/en/asia-pacific/rohingya-urge-myanmar-shadow-government-to-keep-promise-denounce-role-in-past/2264440</u>.
- Kaufman, K. (2016, February 23). Myanmar: Rohingya children losing future without education. VOA. <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/myanmar-rohing-ya-children-losing-future-without-education/3203595.html</u>.
- Kaveri & Rajan, S. I. (2023). The politics of statelessness, refugeehood, and humanitarianism of the Rohingyas. *Frontiers in Human Dynamics*, 4. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fhumd.2022.921461</u>.
- Khaine, M. M. & Htway, K. P. (2017, August 24). Rakhine commission: Myanmar must end restrictions of Rohingya. VOA. <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/myanmar-rakhine-state-commission/3998911.html</u>.
- Khin, T. (2023, January 26). Rohingya are drowning at sea: Asia's leaders are to blame. *Al Jazeera*. <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2023/1/26/rohing-ya-are-drowning-at-sea-asias-leaders-are-to-blame</u>.
- Kingston, L. N., & Seibert Hanson, A. E. (2022). Marginalized and misunderstood: How anti-Rohingya language policies fuel genocide. *Human Rights Review*, 23(2), 289–303. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12142-022-00654-4</u>.
- Kumar, R. (2020). Refugee articulations of health: A culture-centered exploration of Burmese refugees' resettlement in the United States. *Health Communication*, *36*(6), 682-692. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10410236.2020.1712035</u>.
- Lee, R. (2019). Extreme speech in Myanmar: The role of state media in the Rohingya forced migration crisis. *International Journal of Communication*, *13*, 3203–3224.
- Leider, J. (2018). Rohingya: The History of a Muslim Identity in Myanmar. Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Asian History. https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190277727.013.115.
- Leider, J. (2020). Rohingya: The foundational years. TEOAP. https://www.toaep.org/pbs-pdf/123-leider.
- Lewa, C. (2009). Northern Arakan: An open prison for the Rohingya in Burma. *Forced Migration Review*, *32*, 11–13.<u>https://www.fmreview.org/sites/fmr/files/FMRdownloads/en/statelessness/lewa.pdf</u>.
- Lewa, C. (2012). The Arakan Project. Issues to be raised concerning the situation of stateless Rohingya children in Myanmar (Burma). <a href="https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1054364/1930\_1331561232">https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1054364/1930\_1331561232</a> myanmar-ap-crc-report-updated.pdf.
- Lloyd, P. (2016, June 22). Burma leader Aung San Suu Kyi bans use of Rohingya name for oppressed Muslims. *ABC News*. <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-06-22/aung-san-suu-kyi-bans-use-of-rohingya-name/7534410</u>.





- Lynn, K. Y. (2016, July 23). Census data shows Myanmar Muslim population has fallen. *Anadolu Agency*. <u>https://www.aa.com.tr/en/asia-pacific/census-da-ta-shows-myanmar-muslim-population-has-fallen/612764</u>.
- Martin, M. F. (2021). The importance of ethnic minorities to Myanmar's future. [Asia Policy Report]. Stimson Center. <u>https://www.stimson.org/2021/the-im-portance-of-ethnic-minorities-to-myanmars-future/</u>.
- McKirdy, E., & Mohsin, S. (2015, May 20). Lost at sea, unwanted: The plight of Myanmar's Rohingya 'boat people.' *The CNN*. <u>https://edition.cnn.</u> com/2015/05/19/asia/rohingya-refugee-ships-explainer/index.html.
- McLaughlin, T. (2015, May 30). Myanmar publishes census, but Rohingya minority not recognized. *Reuters*. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-asia-mi-grants-myanmar-census-idUSKBN00EIS420150529</u>.
- McPherson, P. (2017, March 31). Aung San Suu Kyi: Myanmar's great hope fails to live up to expectations. *The Guardian*. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/</u>world/2017/mar/31/aung-san-suu-kyi-myanmars-great-hope-fails-to-live-up-to-expectations.
- Milton, A. H., Rahman, M., Hussain, S., Jindal, C., Choudhury, S., Akter, S., Ferdousi, S., Mouly, T. A., Hall, J., & Efird, J. T. (2017). Trapped in statelessness: Rohingya refugees in Bangladesh. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 14(8), 942. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijerphl4080942</u>.
- Minorities at Risk Project. (2004). Chronology for Rohingya (Arakanese) in Burma. https://www.refworld.org/docid/469f3872c.html.
- Minority Rights Group International (2017). World directory of minorities and Indigenous peoples: Myanmar/ Burma Muslims and Rohingya. https://www.refworld.org/docid/49749cdcc.html
- Mithun, M. B. (2018). Ethnic conflict and violence in Myanmar: The exodus of stateless Rohingya people. *International Journal on Minority and Group Rights*, 25(4), 647-663. https://doi.org/10.1163/15718115-02504003.
- MSF (Médecins Sans Frontières, or Doctors Without Borders). (2022). *Timeline: A visual history of the Rohingya refugee crisis*. <u>https://www.doctorswith-outborders.org/latest/timeline-visual-history-rohingya-refugee-crisis</u>.
- Parnini, S. N. (2013). The crisis of the Rohingya as a Muslim minority in Myanmar and bilateral relations with Bangladesh. *Journal of Muslim Minority Affairs*, *33*(2), 281-297. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13602004.2013.826453</u>.
- Poling, G. B. (2014, February 13). Separating Fact from Fiction about Myanmar's Rohingya. *Center For Strategic & International Studies*. <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/separating-fact-fiction-about-myanmar%E2%80%99s-rohingya</u>.
- Pugh, C. L. (2013). Is citizenship the answer? Constructions of belonging and exclusion for the stateless Rohingya of Burma [Working Paper no. 107]. International Migration Institute, University of Oxford. <u>http://cgsdu.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/daafb30c7073b79d16fc1786c4a90373le7e-l.pdf</u>.
- Rahman, M. M., & Mohajan, H. (2019). Rohingya: The stateless community becoming the lost generation. *Journal of Economic Development, Environment and People, 8,* 24-36. http://dx.doi.org/10.26458/jedep.v8i2.621.
- Rahman, M. M. (2022a). Challenges and strategies to conduct research at restricted Rohingya refugee camps of Bangladesh. *Indiana Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences*, 3(9), 22–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.7123481</u>. Rahman, M. M. (2022b). Term "Rohingya" accepted worldwide but still taboo in Myanmar. *Academia Letters*. Article 5788. <u>https://doi.org/10.20935/AL5788</u>.
- Rahman, M. M. (2023). "Health means just to live" at the Rohingya camps of Bangladesh: A culture-centred intervention. Global Journal of Addiction & Rehabilitation Medicine, 7(2): 555710. https://doi.org/10.19080/GJARM.2023.07.555710.
- Rahman, M. M., & Dutta, M. J. (2023a). The COVID-19 pandemic's impact on the health of Rohingya refugees. In S. Kaur-Gill & M. J. Dutta (Eds.), Migrants and the COVID-19 pandemic, (pp. 51-67). Palgrave Macmillan. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7384-0\_3</u>.
- Rahman, M. M., & Dutta, M. J. (2023b). The United Nations (UN) card, identity, and negotiations of health among Rohingya refugees. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. 20(4), 3385. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20043385</u>.
- Rahman, M. M., Mohajan, H. K., & Bose, T. K. (2021). Future of Rohingyas: Dignified return to Myanmar or restoring their rights or both. IKAT: The Indonesian Journal of Southeast Asian Studies, 4(2), 145–170. <u>https://doi.org/10.22146/ikat.v4i2.57706</u>.
- Rahman, M. S., & Sakib, N. H. (2021). Statelessness, forced migration and the security dilemma along borders: An investigation of the foreign policy stance of Bangladesh on the Rohingya influx. SN Social Sciences, 1(7), 1-21. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s43545-021-00173-y</u>.
- Refugee Council Australia. (2021). *Statelessness*. https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/stateless/#:~:text=How%20many%20people%20are%20state-less,been%20formally%20identified%20by%20UNHCR.
- Rhoads, E. L. (2022). Citizenship denied, deferred and assumed: a legal history of racialized citizenship in Myanmar. *Citizenship Studies*, 1-21. <u>https://doi.or</u> g/10.1080/13621025.2022.2137468.
- Root, R. (2023, January II). More than 100 Rohingya refugees jailed for trying to flee Myanmar camps. *The Guardian*. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/jan/11/more-than-100-rohingya-refugees-jailed-for-trying-to-flee-myanmar-camps</u>.
- RSF (Reporters Without Border). (2018, June 12). Myanmar bans Radio Free Asia for using the term "Rohingyas." https://rsf.org/en/news/myanmar-bansradio-free-asia-using-term-rohingyas.
- Selth, A. (2018). *Myanmar armed forces and the Rohingya crisis*. United States Institute of Peace (USIP). <u>https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2018-08/</u>pwl40-myanmars-armed-forces-and-the-rohingya-crisis.pdf.
- Selth, A. (2021). Myanmar: An enduring intelligence state, or a state enduring intelligence. [Policy paper]. Stimson Institute. <u>https://www.stimson.org/2021/</u> myanmar-an-enduring-intelligence-state/.
- Siddiqui, H. (2005, August 22). Rohingya: The forgotten People. Islam City. https://www.islamicity.org/2698/rohingya-the-forgotten-people/.
- Smith, M. (2019). A land in conflict on Myanmar's western frontier. Transnational Institute.
- Solomon, F. (2017). Exodus of the stateless. Time. https://time.com/exodus-of-the-stateless/.



- Sudheer, N., & Banerjee, D. (2021). The Rohingya refugees: A conceptual framework of their psychosocial adversities, cultural idioms of distress and social suffering. *Global Mental Health*, *8*, e46, 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1017/gmh.2021.43.
- Tonkin, D. (2017). Exploring the issue of citizenship in Rakhine State. In A. South & M. Lall (Eds.), *Citizenship in Myanmar: Ways of being in and from Burma* (Lectures, Workshops, and Proceedings of International Conferences, pp. 222-263). ISEAS–Yusof Ishak Institute.
- Uddin, N. (2023, January 6). Understanding the Rohingya crisis. *East–West Centre*. https://www.eastwestcenter.org/publications/understanding-rohingya-crisis.
- Ullah, A. A. (2016). Rohingya crisis in Myanmar: Seeking justice for the "stateless." *Journal of Contemporary Criminal Justice*, 32(3), 285–301. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1043986216660811</u>.
- Ullah, A. (2019, April 05). The Rohingya and the white card saga. Rohingya Post. https://www.rohingyapost.com/the-rohingya-and-the-white-cards-saga/.
- UN Booklet. (2015). Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR). https://www.un.org/en/udhrbook/pdf/udhr\_booklet\_en\_web.pdf.
- UN News. (2022). UN refugee chief urges stronger action to end 'legal limbo' of statelessness. https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/11/1130197.
- UNHCR. (2021). About statelessness. https://www.unhcr.org/ibelong/about-statelessness/.
- Vaidyanathan, R. (2022, August 25). Rohingya: Kill us, but don't deport us to Myanmar. BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-62658647.
- Warzone Initiatives (2015). Rohingya Briefing Report, 1-18. https://www.equalrightstrust.org/ertdocumentbank/Rohingya%20Briefing%20Report.pdf.
- Wells, M. (2019, September 9). "My heart cries": For one Rohingya refugee, a dream of home that may never be fulfilled. *Vox*. <u>https://www.vox.com/the-highlight/2019/9/3/20837372/rohingya-refugee-myanmar-bangladesh-camp-violence</u>.
- Wright, R., Hunt, K., & Berlinger, J. (2017, September 19). Aung San Suu Kyi breaks silence on Rohingya, sparks storm of criticism. *The CNN*. https://edition.cnn.com/2017/09/18/asia/aung-san-suu-kyi-speech-rohingya/index.html#:~:text=Myanmar's%20de%20facto%20leader%20Aung,%E2%80%9Cafraid%20of%20international%20scrutiny.%E2%80%9D
- Zhao, H. (2008). China and India: Competing for good relations with Myanmar. The Journal of East Asian Affairs, 22(1), 175-194.